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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 8, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Hawawini called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of September 27, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the September 27 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Acting Chairman Hawawini reported that the Commission had received some miscellaneous correspondence, including a staff memo regarding the green building ordinance and amendments to the General Plan.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-005, General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05, Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-1-07; Proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a six-level parking structure with 1,249 spaces, and 2,500 square feet of retail on approximately 23 acres; Slough Estates International, applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-080, -090 & -100


Acting Chairman Hawawini noted that the applicant had requested a continuance until November 29.


Commissioner Lentz questioned the reasons for the continuance.  Community Development Director Prince indicated that staff and the applicant were conferring on various aspects of the project design and details regarding the parking garage.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the November 29 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

2. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  277-A San Francisco Avenue (1 San Bruno Avenue); Use Permit UP-11-07, Use Permit for 1,907+/- sq. ft. 24-hour private health club; Peter Van Dem Hagen, “Snap Fitness,” applicant; Monica Chung for One San Bruno LLC, owner; APN 007-22--110, -120, -130


Senior Planner Tune noted that this item was continued from the October 25 meeting so the recommended conditions of approval could be revised to address concerns raised by Commissioners.  He drew attention to Condition B, specifying rubber flooring to abate noise, and Condition D, requiring posting of noise regulations on the premises.  He pointed out that Condition F was added to provide for proper maintenance of the swipe card entry system, emergency telephone, and 24-hour surveillance cameras, including remote viewing capabilities and long-term storage capacity; Condition G requires personal electronic security devices and posting of emergency phone numbers; Condition E requires that all new members receive training on proper use of equipment; Condition H specifies built-in heart rate monitors for all cardio equipment; and Condition I indicates an external defibrillator be provided and maintained as required by state law.


Senior Planner Tune said that in order to encourage turnover of parking spaces and spread demand for parking throughout the day, the applicant does not plan to offer group exercise classes, showers, or private lockers, and he referred to Conditions E and J.  


Senior Planner Tune noted that Condition M requires window coverings and/or tinting to prevent glare at night without limiting surveillance capabilities, and motion detectors and/or the swipe card system to control interior lighting.


Senior Planner Tune recommended conditionally approving the Use Permit for the full term of the lease, subject to review after one year to determine if any changes to the conditions of approval are needed.


Acting Chairman Hawawini acknowledged receipt of written information from Peter Von Dem Hagen, applicant.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his appreciation to staff for revising the conditions to reflect the concerns raised by the Commission at the last meeting.


Commissioner Maturo asked about the City’s public notice practices for business Use Permits.  Senior Planner Tune responded that all property owners within a 300-foot radius receive notice of any application that comes before the Planning Commission, and notices are posted on the City’s Website and at official notification places.  He said the City received no public comments on this application.


Acting Chairman Hawawini opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant and members of the public.  There were no public comments.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the additional conditions were acceptable to the applicant.  Greg Burch, Snap Fitness, confirmed that all the proposed conditions were acceptable.


There being no members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioners Maturo and Jameel indicated they were comfortable approving the application as proposed.


Commissioner Lentz asked how Acting Chairman Hawawini felt about an unmanned facility during nighttime hours.  Acting Chairman Hawawini responded that he did not like the idea of an unmanned gym, especially with free weights.  He expressed concern about safety in the event of accidents or emergencies, and pointed out that the cameras will not be monitored constantly.  Acting Chairman Hawawini said he supported the idea of a gym in Brisbane, but questioned whether this business model would be a good fit. 


Commissioner Jameel suggested restricting use of free weights.  Acting Chairman Hawawini observed that only a few people are likely to use the gym during the night, and the convenience of having a 24-facility does not justify the safety risk.


Commissioner Lentz noted it might be possible to have the staff person unlock and lock the free weights so they can only be used with an attendant present.  He proposed adding this as a condition.  Acting Chairman Hawawini expressed support for requiring that the weights be kept locked when no attendant is present.  He said he would rather have an attendant present whenever the facility is open.


Mr. Burch advised that the equipment and weights provided in the gym will be safe for people to use on their own.  He said there will be no barbells, for example, that could fall and cause injuries.  He expressed concern that locking the weights would render the gym useless during those hours.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked how much flexibility the franchise operators have to vary from the mandated equipment or standards.  Mr. Burch said all Snap Fitness gyms come with certain equipment, and free weights are part of the package.  He cautioned that it might be difficult to get the franchiser to agree to such a revision that would negatively impact the business model.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the letter from the applicant states that less than 1 percent of gym members use the facility late at night, so having the weights locked during those hours would not be a major problem.  


Peter Von Dem Hagen, applicant, responded  that one of the biggest attractions of a Snap Fitness gym is its 24-hour, unrestricted availability.  He added that Snap Fitness gyms are designed to accommodate people’s busy schedules and leisure hours.  He estimated that about 700 Snap Fitness facilities have been operating without safety problems, and there are many competitors with similar business models.  He said many condominium projects have unmanned 24-hour gyms for their residents.


Commissioner Lentz indicated that he had concerns about an unsupervised gym facility.  He recommended adding a condition requiring that the free weights be kept locked whenever the facility is unmanned.  Acting Chairman Hawawini expressed strong support for a gym in Brisbane, and said he concerns were with respect to safety.


Commissioner Maturo questioned the need for the City to police adult behavior.  She noted there are similar 24-hour gyms at hotels and condominium projects, and this facility will be a private club.  She suggested focusing instead on providing members with proper training about how to use free weights.


Commissioner Jameel observed that the Commission’s primary concern should be public safety.  He advocated compromising by keeping the weights locked during unmanned night hours.  He suggested having the applicant report back in six months about how the situation was working.


Commissioner Lentz said he was inclined to agree with Commissioner Maturo that this level of policing was unnecessary.  He proposed approving the application as recommended by staff, subject to review after one year.  Acting Chairman Hawawini concurred.


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the Use Permit as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


3.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Continued Review of the Transportation and Circulation Element


Community Development Director Prince drew the Planning Commission’s attention to the Transportation and Circulation Element of the General Plan, beginning with Policy 58.  The Commission reviewed and discussed proposed revisions to the sections on bicycles and pedestrians.


Moving on to circulation and land use, Commissioner Maturo noted that during consideration of the subarea sections of the Land Use Element, the Commission had postponed its review of certain programs related to transportation and circulation.  Community Development Director Prince said those provisions were addressed in the revisions highlighted by staff.  He added that staff will produce a revised version of the entire General Plan at the end of the review process, and that document will be reviewed for consistency and completeness.


Commissioner Lentz emphasized the need to connect the policies and programs in the Land Use Element with those in the Transportation and Circulation Element.  Community Development Director Prince agreed, and noted that the City’s zoning regulations have to be consistent with the General Plan.  He advised that the City Council has completed its review of the subareas in the Land Use Element and has started to look at potential housing sites and density standards.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the Planning Commission’s recommendations are consistent with the new urbanism approach and ideas from experts on new urbanism and land use issues.


Commissioner Lentz pointed out some numbering inconsistencies in the programs under Policy 65.  


The Commission discussed the extent to which the City requires a property owner to provide infrastructure and road improvements as a condition of development.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that there must be a nexus between the City’s requirements and the impacts of the project.  He said the City normally requires road widening along the frontage of the applicant’s property, and parking and other mitigation measures can be imposed as the City deems appropriate.  He added that most single-family houses are exempt from design review.


Commissioner Jameel recommended adding a program under Policy 67 for public education about safely crossing at-grade railroad tracks.


Commissioners reviewed and discussed the policies and programs in the circulation and land use sections of the Transportation and Circulation Element and proposed minor revisions to some of the language.


Commissioner Lentz suggested a new program requiring a traffic analysis for new development or expansions of large-scale transportation uses.  


Commissioners expressed support for requiring developers to improve private roads and intersections to City standards and dedicate them as a condition of development.  They endorsed the concept of in-lieu fees to be used for street improvements.  


The Commission completed its review of the remaining policies and programs of the Transportation and Circulation Element.  


Referring to Policy 48, Commissioner Maturo expressed concern about ongoing use of Bayshore Boulevard for trailer staging at the southern entrance to town.  Community Development Director noted that better policing would resolve that problem.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault recommended considering signage and other improvements in conjunction with future development in that subarea.  He pointed out that installation of K-rail along Lagoon Way has helped reduce litter there.


Community Development Director Prince recommended that the Planning Commission bring the issue to the City Council’s attention, and Commissioners approved this approach.


Commissioner Maturo noted that truck staging goes on throughout Crocker Park as well.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the ongoing Baylands Speakers Series and noted the next sessions were scheduled for November 14 and November 16.  He said both guest speakers were experts in their fields, and he encouraged Commissioners and the public to attend.


Commissioner Lentz thanked staff for providing copies of Charles Jencks’ book.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioner Jameel commended City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault for his outstanding work and said he was pleased with the proposed changes to the General Plan.  Commissioners expressed appreciation to City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault for his assistance.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to cancel the Regular Meeting of November 22, 2007, and adjourn to the Special Meeting of November 29, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 9:23 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


George Hawawini, Acting Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

